May 27 2021 

Dear Clergy and Wardens of the Diocese of Christ our Hope,
In the past week, states within our footprint have rapidly changed their rules and guidelines that apply to gathered worship in light of the waning of COVID-19. The guidelines we published a week ago are already outdated. Please review these updated guidelines and implement them in your local setting according to your own pastoral wisdom.
Basic Overriding Guidelines

1. Our Diocese covers many states. In many states and localities, social distancing has been eliminated and mandates concerning masking have been significantly relaxed. State and local guidelines can and should be followed over any general guidelines we might issue.   
2. New CDC guidelines make it clear that masks are now optional for those fully vaccinated (i.e., two weeks having passed since receiving the final – or only – shot, depending on the vaccine type). However, the CDC, and most states and local governments continue to encourage unvaccinated people to wear masks in public gatherings and in situations where they will be in close proximity to others who may still be vulnerable to COVID-19. i.e., in corporate indoor worship indoor. 
Specific Guidelines for Public Worship in the Diocese of Christ our Hope:
1. Please keep the pandemic in prayer, public and private. We should rejoice at the effectiveness and availability of the vaccines. We should rejoice that the pandemic in our country is waning. At the same time, it is not over, and even in the US, we are not “out of the water.” We need to be aware, respectful, and prayerful in light of continuing COVID-19 threats, particularly toward anyone who has health vulnerabilities. 
2. Fully vaccinated clergy may lead worship without wearing masks.  NOTE:  Fully vaccinated clergy may certainly wear masks to demonstrate pastoral kindness and solidarity with those who you urge to wear masks out of love and deference to others (see #4 below).
3. Clergy continue to have a pastoral responsibility not to be a potential source of infection. Therefore, unvaccinated clergy shall continue to wear masks when in close proximity to others or when celebrating the Eucharist.
4. As noted, government guidelines directly imply that unvaccinated individuals should be encouraged to wear masks during events such as indoor worship services. Therefore, while there is no mandate or requirement for anyone to mask, clergy are urged to apply the wisdom of the CDC by pastorally encouraging worshippers who are not vaccinated to be masked during indoor services.  
a. There is no easy way to check on people’s vaccination status, so an honor system is the only option. 
b. People are expected to assume full responsibility for their own health and the health of others. 
c. As Christians, the tone of our lives in all things is set by the never-ending mandate to love our neighbors and not just please ourselves, to take into consideration the scruples and needs of vulnerable brothers and sisters, and to obey and respect civil authorities as well as those charged with spiritual authority and pastoral responsibility for our lives and churches.
5. Recommended Ways to Distribute Communion as you regather: 
a. Intinction by the priest
b. Use of pre-consecrated elements
c. Communion using bread with wine droplets placed upon each piece before consecration. 
d. Continuing provision for people to bring their own cups, or to receive individual cups with pre-poured wine, to receive bread, and then to partake (either individually or in unison as a church). 
e. NOTE: The decision to resume communion at the rail is left to each congregation’s leadership. Social distancing is no longer necessary in most municipalities for vaccinated individuals as well as for unvaccinated individuals wearing masks. Please check applicable government guidelines in your area and follow the rules stipulated for social distancing as they might apply to communion at a rail or received in close proximity to other communicants. 
6. Acceptable Ways to Distribute Communion:  
a. If you wish to use a common cup for communicants, you must also provide one of the four recommended methods above as an alternative. (This is primarily for pastoral reasons at this time. We are not aware of any medical research concerning transmissibility of COVID by common cup.) 
b. Communion in one kind. Note, communion in one kind is permitted, but it is theologically and pastorally controversial, normally permitted only in extreme situations that prevent communion in both kinds. We encourage you to consider acceptable ways to distribute communion in both kinds. 
Thank you all for your continuing faithful service and partnership in the Gospel. 
In Christ’s love, 
Bishop Steve Breedlove 

